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Welcome to the December edition of the Road Safety Newsletter.   This newsletter has been written for the benefit of those working in the road safety field or who are interested in the topic.  

Autumn Statement 2016
On 23 November the Chancellor's Autumn Statement 2016 announced £2.3bn of new funding for transport.  Over the next 4 years this new funding will help to support infrastructure projects on roads. £1.1bn will go to the local road network to support a number of measures that will target congested areas and improve the quality, performance and safety of the roads we use every day.  This £1.1bn includes the £175m Safer Roads Fund.
Safer Roads Fund: £175m to improve dangerous roads

On 28 November, the Secretary of State for Transport announced that £175 million of the new funding will be invested in improving the safety of some of England’s local A roads where the risk of fatal and serious collisions is highest. The Department for Transport will be inviting proposals from the local highway authorities that are responsible for the 50 highest risk road sections, based on The Road Safety Foundation’s (RSF) analysis of the safety performance of the country’s major road network. The RSF’s risk rating has been calculated by comparing the frequency of fatal and serious injury collisions on each stretch of road (between 2012–2014) with how much traffic it carries. For further details on the funding announcement, including the list of roads, see: 

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/english-regions-to-benefit-from-transport-investment-worth-3-billion. 

For further information on the RSF’s risk rating analysis and risk maps see: 
http://www.roadsafetyfoundation.org/news/2016/11/10/making-road-travel-as-safe-as-rail-and-air.aspx.”

Mobile Phone Penalty Increase

In January 2016 RULIS issued a consultation on changes to the Fixed Penalty Notice (FPN) and penalty points for the use of a hand-held mobile phone while driving. The responses were overwhelmingly in favour of tougher penalties.  

On 8 November RULIS issued the Response to Consultation and the accompanying Impact Assessment. On the same day the legislation was laid before Parliament. 

The proposals are to:

· Increase the FPN from £100 to £200
· Increase the penalty points from 3 to 6 
The legislation is set to become active on 1st March 2017, subject to Parliamentary approval.  The changes will be accompanied by a THINK! campaign which will educate drivers about the changes to penalties and also aim to make mobile phone use while driving socially unacceptable.  

It is for the police to decide how to deal with mobile phone offenders, but we understand that many forces have decided to issue a FPN to first time offenders rather than divert them to a remedial course. 
AA Trust’s Driver Distraction Campaign

On 25 November the AA Charitable Trust launched a campaign to deter drivers using a hand-held mobile phone behind the wheel. The campaign kicked off with the premiere of a new short film, “Cadence”.

“Alice and Billy are a talented couple determined to break into the cut-throat music industry. Billy faces a tough decision when propositioned by a large record label, while Alice makes an unexpected discovery, but one choice alters their lives permanently.”  To view the 10 minute film ‘Cadence’ please see the link below:
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mL3SrAOOFHs&t=1s
The AA Trust are asking people to help them to spread this important message by sharing this short film – 10 minutes that could help to save lives.  Please feel free to share this link with your stakeholders using the #NeverTextDrive to support the campaign.

More detail about the campaign can be found here: http://www.theaa.com/newsroom/aa-news-2016/never-text-drive-aa-charitable-trust.html
THINK! Drink Driving Christmas Campaign

This Christmas, THINK! are launching a new drink drive campaign on 1st December. It is positive and solutions-focused, involving the creation of new social media content and partnerships with big commercial brands, such as Coca-Cola, Budweiser and Arriva.

Our partnerships will promote the message ‘don’t drink and drive’ and will provide drivers with solutions to avoid drink driving. Budweiser have teamed up with Uber to offer all those who tweet their support for the campaign a free taxi ride home on Christmas eve. Arriva have developed an app for customers to track their last bus home and Coke are offering buy-one-get-one free soft drinks in 8,000 pubs across the country.  

We are also creating new social media content to specifically target young men. Our key message will be ‘a second drink could double your chance of being in a fatal collision’ – challenging their rule of thumb that It’s okay to have ‘a couple of drinks’ before driving.

These social adverts will play on the popular concept of FOMO - ‘fear of missing out’ This will show that even if you fear missing out by not having that second drink, you could potentially have even more to miss out on, if you’re not around to experience it (a second drink doubles your chance of being in a fatal collision).  

The ads will run throughout December and will provide our audience with a positive reason to not drink and drive, because you don’t want to miss out on ‘X’ tomorrow. We will target ads to our audience’s interests (i.e. upcoming football matches to football fans).

We will also be promoting content highlighting the danger of driving the ‘morning after’ and under the influence of drugs – to support the Police’s drink and drug drive enforcement campaign.

To support our campaign, please follow us on Twitter and Facebook.  You can also request a campaign toolkit by contacting Aleksander.Duba@dft.gsi.gov.uk 
Highways England’s ‘Driving In The Rain’ Campaign
Highways England have started a new safety campaign about driving in adverse weather conditions, focussing specifically on the dangers of driving too fast in the rain.  In the winter months public attention is often drawn towards the travel disruption that can be caused by snow and ice, but the greater danger of rain, wet roads and reduced visibility is often overlooked. 

Accident statistics show that:

· around 85% of road traffic accidents in bad weather take place in the rain

· there are almost a hundred times more road deaths in rain compared to snow and ice

· last year 2,918 people were killed or seriously injured as a results of road accidents in the rain

Highways England’s research have found that this danger is underestimated by many drivers because they consider rain in this country to be normal weather, so are less likely to adjust their driving as a result.  This campaign is aiming to change that perception and encourage people to slow down when driving in the rain.

The campaign is taking place now because the greater number of KSIs in the rain take place in November and December. A radio advert is now on air and lots more activity started in the w/c 28 November. For further information about the campaign see:

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/when-it-rains-it-kills-warning-to-drivers
Of course we haven’t forgotten about snow and ice and all the other types of severe weather road users face in winter.  Our gritters have already been busy in many parts of the country and in early December Highways England were also dealing with flooding and high winds in their work to keep the strategic road network flowing and open for business. They will continue to keep road users updated through their media channels and on-road signage – and continue to work with the Met Office and the cross-Government ‘Get Ready for Winter’ campaign to provide advice for all types of weather.

The driving in the rain campaign includes:

· Poster sites (8 digital sites where available close to major motorways)
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· A3 poster available for display elsewhere, if you are able to help with this please do. Download here
· Video advert – 60” and 40” versions targeted at key audiences of high-mileage and young drivers via video/tv on-demand channels, also available as a broadcast tv filler
Link to 60” video – 40” video
· Rain-activated messages. Highways England are working with the support of motorway service area operators at a handful of locations to create campaign messages that will be visible as people return to their car and are about to re-join the motorway – but only visible when it rains.

DVSA’s Safer Towing Campaign 

DVSA have also launched their campaign on safer towing with new video content and information online see:
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/road-safety-campaign-urges-drivers-to-towsafe4freddie
This is currently towards the top of their twitter feed. 

https://twitter.com/DVSAgovuk
They are using the hashtag towsafe4freddie

If you would like to retweet and share we’d welcome it.  We would welcome any feedback you may have.

Drug Driving

DVLA have informed the Department that from 1st Jan to 12th November 2016 nearly 8,500 endorsements have been applied to licences for the new drug driving offences of driving, attempting to drive or in charge with a specified drug in the body above a specified limit. This compares to the 879 for the older impairment offence during the whole of 2014. 
In addition, endorsements for the impairment offence are running approximately constant with previous years. By the end of 2016 we could, therefore, see over 10,000 drug driving endorsements. Police will of course be enforcing against drug drivers as well as drink drivers as part of their Christmas enforcement campaign.  Interestingly our original impact assessment in 2012 estimated that within a few years of commencement we would be seeing around 8,200 proceedings per year with the impairment offence remaining constant. We are slightly ahead of schedule but it is satisfying to see that our analysis was largely accurate and most importantly that the new offence has achieved what it was set out to do. 

With such an increase in offenders we need to consider what support we can give to drug drivers to educate them to understand the seriousness of their offence and how to prevent them re-offending in the future. We therefore developed proposals and announced a rehabilitation pilot course on 24th October which can be seen here https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-course-to-warn-of-the-dangers-of-drug-driving. 

Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy

The Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy evolved in February 2015 when the government introduced a duty through the Infrastructure Act for the Secretary of State for Transport to bring forward a Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy in England.  

The Draft Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy 

Due to the very large number of consultation responses covering a wide range of issues, there has been a need to assess these and make any necessary revisions to the Strategy.  We hope to publish the Strategy shortly but we are not able to specify a precise month.
Manifesto commitments

Underpinning the Government’s ambition for cycling and walking are commitments set out in the Government's pre-election manifesto:

· To double cycling activity, and

· To invest over £200 million to make cycling safer so we reduce the number of cyclists and other road users killed or injured on our roads every year. 

Ambition

The draft Strategy sets out the Government’s plans for creating a cycling and walking nation, with an ambition up to 2040 for:

 “making cycling and walking the natural choice for short journeys or as part of a longer journey.” 

As part of meeting this ambition, the draft Strategy sets out the following objectives to achieve by 2020:

· Increase cycling activity, where cycling activity is measured as the estimated total number of cycle stages made each year;

· Increase walking activity, where walking activity is measured as the total number of walking stages per person per year;

· Reduce the rate of cyclists killed or seriously injured on England’s roads, measured as the number of fatalities and serious injuries per billion miles cycled, each year;

· Increase the percentage of children aged 5 to 10 that usually walk to school.

Financial Resources

The draft Strategy sets out the five main sources of funding available for delivering the objectives in the Strategy up to 2020/21, these are; 

1)  DfT cycling and walking specific programmes – under this programme, we re-confirmed our commitment to investing over £300 million in cycling and walking over the five years from 2016-17 to 2020-21. This includes:

· Cycle Cities Ambition grant totalling £101m
· Bikeability cycle training grant totalling £50m
· Highways England Fund totalling £85m
· Sustainable Travel Transition Year/Access Fund totalling £80m  
2) DfT local transport programmes – these are, Local Growth Fund (£12bn, 2016-17 to 2020-21), Highways maintenance block (£3.8bn, 2016-17 to 2020-21) and Integrated Transport Block (£1.3bn 2016-17 to 2020-21)

3) Other central government programmes supporting cycling and walking, such as Department of Health’s Walking Cities, NHS Healthy New Towns and DCMS’ Sports Strategy.

4) Local body programmes - London (£913m, 2012-13 to 2021-22, subject to review) and Manchester. 

5) Initiatives led by business and the third sector such as Cycle to Work Scheme and local initiatives. 

Governance

The draft Strategy provides details of the governance arrangements DfT will put in place to oversee delivery of the Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy.  This entails the creation of a new Expert Committee (Chair, Deputy Chair and up to 6 members) to be made up of independent experts from walking, cycling, business, commerce, public realm, public health, local government, rail, and other relevant areas. 

The main tasks of the Committee will be to:

· Review implementation of the first phase of the Strategy;

· Develop and disseminate expertise and support;

· Contribute to the development of the second phase of the Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy

We remain committed to establishing a Cycling and Walking Expert Committee, as set out in the draft Cycling and Walking Investment Strategy. However, we have extended the recruitment campaign for the positions of Chair and deputy Chair while we take a closer look at applications to ensure requirements for these key roles are fully met and that we have fully tested the market.  
AND FINALLY……




We asked for your views and suggestions for future editions of this newsletter.  Responses were overwhelming positive and showed that you were content for us keep things as they are.  Thank you for your kind support.      
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If you would like to be added to, or deleted from, the email list for this publication, please contact sandra.forde@dft.gsi.gov.uk
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